
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

February 22, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
None.
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request:  B) Bills and Payroll and E) Proclamations and Resolutions 1), 2), 3), 6) and 13).  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following: 
A)
Adoption of Council minutes:

1)
February 7, 2011 (regular meeting)

2)
February 7, 2011 (executive session)

3)
February 15, 2011 (work session)

C)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1)
Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee (01/11/2011)

2)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (01/04/2011)

3)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Board of Trustees (01/10/2011)

4)
Jamestown Tax Assessment Board of Review (01/19/2011)

5)
Jamestown Tree Preservation and Protection Committee (12/21/2010)

D)
CRMC Notices:

1)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda (02/08/2011) 

2)
February 2011 Calendar

E)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

4)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re:  In support of amendments to RIGL 


§11-47-11 license or permit to carry a concealed pistol or revolver

5)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of amendments to RIGL §33-21.1-14.1 Property held by Police Departments 

7)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of General Assembly Bills S0050, S0051 and H5137 relating to Post-Employment Benefits

8)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In opposition to Bill S0052 Audit of Accounts and Installation of Systems

9)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In opposition to Bill H5103 An Act Relating to Health and Safety – Programs for Fire Departments

10)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of Consideration of a RI National Guard regional Training Institute relocation proposal

11)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of Bill S0018 allowing law enforcement agencies to keep proceeds from sale of seized and unclaimed properties

12)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of amendments to RIGL §16-7-44 School housing project costs

F)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

B)
Bills and Payroll.  Council Vice President Bowen referenced the $1,907.36 bill for repair of the 1999 Ford Explorer under Police Protection, as it is an old vehicle to keep repairing.  Town Administrator Keiser stated the Police Chief has asked for a replacement vehicle as part the capital budget request to be considered during the budget process. Approximately $11,000 is set aside in capital reserves for a replacement vehicle.  This is the only 4-wheel drive police vehicle, and one is needed.  
Councilor Winsor referenced the $1,449.40 bill for taser and equipment under Police Protection and asked if this is a replacement.  Town Administrator Keiser stated yes explained that tasers need to be replaced periodically.  
1)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of amendments to RIGL §44-5-2 Maximum Levy 

2)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of amendments to RIGL§16-48.1-4, §16-48.1-5 and §40-13.2-4 requiring BCI checks for child care and youth serving agency workers allowing police departments to convey the costs to the applicant or agency

3)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of amendments to RIGL §42-9-8.1 allowing recreation departments to request back-ground checks for employees/ volunteers serving the community

6)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of amendments to RIGL§11.37.1 Sexual Offender Registration and Community Notification

13)
Town of Burrillville Resolution re: In support of amendments to RIGL §9-31-3, RIGL §10-6-2 and RIGL §9-21-10 to protect RI Cities and Towns and their Public Officials/Employees

Councilor Winsor asked Town Administrator Keiser to review the Resolutions for relevancy to the Town of Jamestown.  Mr. Keiser will confer with Chief Tighe where appropriate.  RIIRMT (The Trust) introduced a Bill to the General Assembly on Judicial Fairness to protect public employees.  To date this has not been successful, but perhaps it will be achieved in this legislative session.  Representative Deb Ruggiero, who is in attendance, has been a supporter this legislation.  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to approve Consent Agenda items B) and E) 1), 2), 3), 6) and 13).  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town may seek to go into Executive Session to discuss the following items:

A) Pursuant to RIGL§42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) potential litigation (Public Safety Services and Narragansett Tribe/School projects)  

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A)
Town Administrator’s Report

1)
Congress of Councils.  Town Administrator Keiser reported the second Congress of Councils was held February 16th in Fall River and hosted by Fall River City Solicitor Steve Torres.  Council Vice President Bowen, Councilor Winsor, Solicitor Ruggiero and Town Administrator Keiser attended.  The event was not open to the public at large, by invitation only, and was well attended.  Diane Phillips, who is taking the lead on the LNG issue on behalf of Fall River, led a well rounded discussion.  There was a significant indication of commitment from the other parties involved to assist with a collaborative effort, including legal costs.  To date FERC has not received the Environmental Impact Statement from Weaver’s Cove Energy.  Councilor Winsor reported Fall River Solicitor Torres introduced the Congress of Councils/LNG Working Group Resolution through her. Some attendees signed it, and she noted that any citizen can sign the Resolution and it will be forwarded to FERC on their behalf. The Resolution can be downloaded from the Save the Bay website and the LNG Working Group website. Municipalities from 
Block Island to Fall River have signed the Resolution, and any signer would be joining a group of communities and individuals who have taken a stance against an LNG facility in Mount Hope Bay.  Ms. Winsor stated she was grateful to Steve Torres for introducing her at the Congress of Councils.  

Town Administrator Keiser stated the City of Newport has agreed to host a 3rd Congress of Councils in May.   Council Vice President Bowen referenced the showing of the movie “Gasland” (nominated for an Academy Award) at the Jane Pickens Theater in Newport on February 16th.  The documentary depicts the results of “fracking” (hydraulic fracturing) for natural gas around the country.      
2)
March 8, 2011 Education Forum with Deborah Gist, RI Commissioner of Education.  Town Administrator Keiser reported the forum will be held at 6:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers to discuss the educational initiatives being pursued to improve elementary and secondary education in RI.  All Council members and the public are encouraged to attend.     
B) JEMS January/February 2011 Report.  The report is accepted.
C) Town Council Liaison Reports.
1) Conservation Commission.  Liaison Ellen Winsor reports the Conservation Commission has scheduled a special meeting for March 1st.  The agenda will include Wind Turbines and Wind Turbine Moratoriums.  

VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
A) Amendments to Chapter 78 Waterways Article II. Harbor Management in the Code of Ordinances as submitted by the Harbor Management Commission; duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on 02/10/2011.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to open the Public Hearing.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

B) Amendments to the Jamestown Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan as submitted by the Harbor Management Commission; duly advertised in the Jamestown Press on 02/10/2011

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to open the Public Hearing.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    
Council comment.  Council President Michael Schnack outlines the format for the public hearing:

· 3 minute time limit for each speaker 

· No repeating the same comment already made 
· Speakers are to come to the microphone and state their name and address for the record 
Public comment.  Julio DiGiando. Clarke Street.  Succession of Mooring.  Mr. DiGiando commented a single person cannot pass on a mooring to child or spouse, which sounds discriminatory to a class of citizens.  He feels it is appropriate to allow a person to pass on a mooring one time.  This would allow an older person to pass the mooring on (one time) sooner rather than later.  Mr. DiGiando stated when this provision was drafted about 10 years ago they tried to maintain a balance between riparians and non-riparians.  Riparians who maintain a property can pass on a mooring in perpetuity.  Mr. DiGiando referenced comments in the newspaper regarding 150 feet of seawall and stated seawalls were designed to hold up roads, and roads have nothing to do with moorings.    
Doug Ouellette.  Pemberton Avenue.  Conflict of Interest, Page 22.  Mr. Ouellette stated he is not opposed to a Conflict of Interest provision, but feels this one is targeted at one individual.  Charter Section 105 Conflict of Interest and RI General Laws Title 36 Public Officers and Employees addresses this already and covers all employees, not just one individual.    

Dennis Nixon.  Standish Road.  Mr. Nixon commented that he worked on the original Harbor Ordinance beginning in 1989, which consisted of 12 pages, and read the Harbor Plan and Harbor Ordinance twice, as he has an interest in harbor waters.  After a review, he thanks the volunteers who prepared the documents for all their hard work.  Although there are political differences, they are not legal issues.  The one problem he noted was the change in the overnight anchoring rules on Page 18 which allows overnight anchoring in all town waters except Conservation Zones.  Mr. Nixon stated the best place to go in a nor’easter is inside the conservation zone in Dutch Harbor, which he has recommended to vessels.  Also, it is listed on the US Coast Guard chart as a general anchorage area.  He recommends this be taken out of the ordinance.  The rest of the ordinance is a substantial piece of work by a lot of good volunteers.  



Council President Schnack asked if Conservation Zones were set up to protect the waters and eel grass and then anchoring is allowed which disturbs that, how is that conflict resolved?  Mr. Nixon answered it is not frequently used, and studies have shown that some movement of the bottom is not negative.  It is not like dredging and it is not inherently destructive; it not is as destructive as a mooring field with bottom chains.  He doesn’t feel there is an overuse of the area (Dutch Harbor) and we should not go against the Coast Guard who declared this a general anchorage area.  Councilor Winsor asked if specific language could be added for special protection that would be acceptable for all parties.  Mr. Nixon referenced enforcement issues and stated it is not productive to put something in the ordinance that is difficult to enforce.  Council Vice President Bowen asked if this was an anchorage area in case of severe weather. Mr. Nixon clarified it is declared a general anchorage area by the Coast Guard.  Mr. Bowen commented in summer Dutch Harbor is used the most by numerous boats anchoring, some of which are rafting.  Mr. Nixon commented on the original intent for the area, and calling it a conservation zone was a political decision made in 1989 that was not based on unique environmental circumstances.

Chris Powell.  Mt. Hope Avenue.  Mr. Powell commented the reason the Conservation Commission proposed the conservation zone was to protect the sensitivity of the areas from spills, etc. and not the disturbing of the bottom more, it was done to protect the salt marshes from potential hazards.    

Keith Aloi. Stern Street.  Mr. Aloi commented he has attended Harbor Commission meetings since its inception.  He read the ordinance and found it good in many ways, especially the rights of ways sections guaranteeing shoreline access.  He has a problem with Ordinance Sec. 78-27 Page 16 lines 47-50. He gives examples of situations for East Ferry and West Ferry, with many user groups, and for those areas this language is important; but he doesn’t see the necessity to have this same restrictive language apply to other areas.  He finds this section confusing and difficult to understand. Does it mean that on the entire island you cannot come within 200 feet of the shore with a vessel?  He sees nothing in Jamestown indicating buoys for this zone.  Council President Schnack commented it is only clearly marked at the swimming area at Mackerel Cove.  The only area to be prohibited is Heads Beach and Mackerel Cove, and it is clearly marked.  Mr. Aloi commented on the user groups for the area.  Mr. Schnack commented on limitations in areas that are clearly marked.  There was discussion of the difference between harbor waters and coastal waters.  
Council Vice President Bowen commented the mooring fields are not marked, but a boat can transit through at a no wake speed, so there is no restriction, and there is no intent to add more restriction here.   

Sam Patterson. Fox Run.  Conservation Area.  Mr. Patterson commented the Federal anchorage areas are marked on the map, and the Town cannot restrict a Federal anchorage area.  He commented on issues in the Fort Getty area with boats rafting overnight in a conservation area, which is why he pushed for no anchorage there.  The northeast corner conservation area is very large.  This could be revisited and narrow it down and have both an anchorage area and conservation area and address both issues.    The artificial reef was referenced, which is not used for anchorage.  The lines can be redrawn to safely protect the area.  Councilor Winsor asked how this would be done.  Mr. Patterson commented it would be specified how many feet off the shore, as done at Potters Cove (500 ft on map).  In severe weather, you could anchor in a safe area and respect the conservation area.  Vice President Bowen commented this was considered, but the lobster area is outside that zone and that is why it was set up as a broader area.  We would have to consult with CRMC before making any changes.  The Fox Hill marsh area was referenced.  If the Town established mooring balls but disallowed anchorage would that be acceptable?  The issue is anchoring overnight, as we don’t know what happens during those hours. This is both a safety and conservation issue.  Councilor Murphy referenced the conservation zone map and whether the Federal anchorage area could be delineated. It is there.  Mr. Patterson stated there is room to address the issue and please everyone.  Councilor Murphy stated we can’t make a conservation area and restrict activities if it is a permitted use.  This needs further review.  Discussion continued.  

Maureen Coleman. East Shore Road. Conservation Commission Member.  Ms. Coleman commented on the ordinance language and stated the Conservation Commission wanted the definition of the conservation zone spelled out in the ordinance to make it clear that moorings and anchoring were not allowed in conservation zones, and she does not see that specified.  At some point since 2003 the language shifted from no anchoring to no overnight anchoring, which is not the Conservation Commission’s intention.  Ms. Coleman stated that any changes to the map delineating the conservation zones should be done in a thorough manner with the guidance of the Conservation Commission.  Vice President Bowen referenced Page 2 and the definition of conservation zones which appear to have no changes since adoption of the 2004 Ordinance.  Ms. Coleman stated this slipped by unintentionally.  Discussion continued.    

Chris Smeraldi. Union Street.  Mr. Smeraldi commented that you can petition the Coast Guard to change a designated anchorage area based on safety or environmental reasons.  It is a difficult process, but it can be done.  Discussion continued.  
Blake Dickinson.  Mt. Hope Avenue.  Mr. Dickinson referenced Federal Government Title 33 Navigation and Navigable Waters.  In his opinion the Town does not have jurisdiction to limit anchorage.  The Town can change some of these laws, but it is difficult to do.       
Charlotte Zarlengo.  Seaside Drive.  Ms. Zarlengo objects to Heads Beach being included in the third category of the quadrangle for moorings.  Swimming is in conflict with moorings.  There should not be 14 to 16 moorings in the only swimming area in The Shores (read prepared letter). 
Susan Little.  North Main Road.  Ms. Little commented on Page 25 of the Harbor Management Plan regarding parking and stated there is a slight conflict between the Harbor Management Plan and the Harbor Ordinance.  The Planning Commission did not believe there is a significant problem with parking.  She requests the Plan and Ordinance be compliant.  President Schnack commented once the Ordinance is completed, the Plan will be revised to be compliant.   
Bill Munger.  Cole Street.  Mr. Munger thanked the Commission for their efforts; most of the amendments are positive, but he has three issues.  He referenced the Boat Yard Operators memo and the boat yard operators in attendance.  He hopes the Council will take their points into consideration in making a decision on the Ordinance and Plan.  
1. Page 21 Sec. 78-28 (e) Finances.  This was a dramatic shift, and if approved, would take half of the boat yard income and half of the mooring income and put it into infrastructure.  The boat yard managers are concerned that the boat yard guests and mooring users would be held responsible for things that are unknown.  As far as the existing fee structure, we know the fee money going into operations has done very well, is predictable and has even supplied a surplus.  The boat yard owners support the existing Sec. E and reject the new Sec. 78-28 (e).  

2. Mr. Munger commented on the two times fee for boaters who tie up to boat yard moorings (in place since 2002) which seems to be political and the boat yard operators would like to see it eliminated.  The fee structure in Jamestown is less than other communities due to the infrastructure the boat yards provide.  60% of bay access is through boat yard infrastructure.  A smaller infrastructure is maintained by the Town, a larger infrastructure is maintained by the boat yard operators and the comparison of rates is inaccurate.

3.       Mr. Munger commented the current budget process is wonderful and it is good to have the surplus ($121,000).  We look at the long range plan proposed by the Harbor Commission and there isn’t anything that can’t be funded by their $100,000 or so annual input from leases and fees.  The boat yard operators want to support good government, it should be fair and equitable, but they are disturbed with the direction it is taking.  Mr. Munger noted their communication asked to have time with the Town Council to review this prior to adopting the ordinance, and they would like to see where they could help and are just looking for fairness.  
Vic Calabretta. America Way.  Mr. Calabretta stated he worked with Dennis as the first Town Council liaison to the first Harbor Commission.  One of the major concerns was that money should stay separate and not be used for anything other than Harbor related issues (He made a comparison to the Lottery, which was supposed to go to fund education).  He expressed concern for what is before the Council for adoption and  referenced the fees he pays as a commercial mooring renter (Conanicut Marina).  He is actually getting billed twice for infrastructure – for the marina-provided infrastructure and the infrastructure for those not on a commercial mooring.  He doesn’t want this to become a kitty for the general fund.    

Michael deAngeli.  Intrepid Lane.  Harbor Commission Chair.  Mr. deAngeli responded to the conservation zone issue and noted the US Navy has rights over the north east end of the Island which prohibits most activities.  The Navy holds firm on their restrictions and he believes the Coast Guard would have the same attitude.  The Harbor Commission’s point of view regarding the conservation zone is it should be cut back to a 500 foot line and with no anchoring in the conservation zone.  We have to respect safety of the boats and the boat owners.  
Heads Beach and moorings are forced on us by CRMC.  Over time we have grandfathered moorings, and CRMC determined that mooring zones should be declared to cover them.  There has been no attempt to expand the number of moorings and no attempt to get rid of them.  There is a waiting list for moorings.  The shift in financing referenced is a difficult problem. The Harbor Commission has allowed up to 10% of mooring fees collected to be diverted to infrastructure.  It was realized the Town’s accounting system was blending the money together and that mooring money was going to fund infrastructure projects.  We have been doing okay and projects have been completed.  There aren’t a lot of long range plans; however, things happen unexpectedly.  That is why the funds should be on hand so that we don’t have to wait years to address an issue.  The Harbor Commission is not married to the one-half of the non-resident private and commercial mooring fees being segregated into an account for infrastructure.  This is something they adopted that is open to debate and the Town Council can do what it likes.  It is a political decision, Council members are the elected officials, and the Council ought to make that decision, not the Harbor Commission.  Discussion continued.
The Harbor Commission feels they came up with a proper recommendation.  It is the Council who has to face the voters and they don’t object to going back and changing it.  The old way, the 10% is not enough money.  Another possibility would be up to 20%.  He can understand why the commercial operators don’t like this.  The decision must be made by the people who are elected, not a volunteer board.  He believes it would be a mistake to take the Harbor Commission out of the infrastructure process entirely.  If infrastructure projects are funded through the Town, the tendency is for them not to be pursued, as other issues arise with the town or the schools that take precedence.  The advantage of the Harbor Commission collecting infrastructure money and setting project priorities is that they will stay at the top of a priority list and kept in the forefront.  It is fair to keep the budget system we have in place now, whether or not we adjust the allocation formula currently in place or the one the Harbor Commission recommended.   
Vice President Bowen commented there is no intent to take Harbor money and put in the general fund.  The Town wants to be sure money is available for projects when it is needed.  As the Harbor liaison he knows of one project currently on hold because it is unknown if there is enough money.  The Town doesn’t want to take Harbor money and put it in the general fund for other purposes.  
Mr. deAngeli referenced the $120,000 in the account, of which $60,000 is committed to Fort Getty, leaving $60,000.  We need to have money on hand in case something happens.  We are in the black, but not by a lot.  Councilor Murphy referenced his confusion regarding the Harbor Commission’s opinion on reduction of the conservation zone and their lack of support for what is proposed.  If Harbor is not in favor of the reduction, why was it changed?  Mr. deAngeli stated they were not in a position to change it.  They have asked the Conservation Commission to review this.  Council discussion continued.  The Conservation Commission should have input regarding the Ordinance.  The Harbor Commission would like to review the no anchoring in the conservation zone with the Conservation Commission, which the Harbor Commission considers overkill.   

Bruce McIntyre. Clarke Street.  Mr. McIntyre stated he echoes the sentiments of Bill and Vic.  There was vigorous debate on mooring fees when he was on the Council ten years ago and many of the issues discussed tonight were raised previously.  The Council and the Harbor Commission have been very responsible and have done a lot of work on the ordinance.  He asks that they go forward cautiously, as money is tight and thanks them for working on this.  

Steve DeVoe.  Clinton Avenue.  Mr. DeVoe commented the issue is not that commercial operators don’t want to share responsibility for infrastructure deemed to be Harbor, but the line of what is Harbor and what is Town is not clearly defined.  For that reason the current surplus of $120,000 would have been $600,000 or so if the Harbor Commission did not spend $500,000 over the last two years on projects which could be considered at least partially Town.  The idea of having reserves for unforeseen events is good.  He questioned the Harbor Commission’s expenditure for the third touch-and-go dock at East Ferry when an existing pier needed repair.  The issue is how we spend money, where we spend it, the priorities we spend it on, and who bears that burden.  Vice President Bowen commented on the floating dock stating the Town put in 160 feet of dock space, designed by Bill Munger, and that is used extensively by boaters.  Mr. DeVoe commented we did something new as opposed to fixing something old, the wood pier at Fort Getty.  Discussion continued.  Where does Harbor stop and the Town begin?  He doesn’t want any Harbor surplus funds to become a honey pot for special projects without going through due diligence.  President Snack commented there is no clear capital management plan because all waterfront assets are subject to grading by the action of the water and need to be replaced every five to ten years.  Discussion ensued regarding potential capital projects and planning for them.  Councilor Murphy commented Fort Getty fees will be used to pay for Fort Getty Ramp repairs.  

John Collins.  Walcott Avenue.  Mr. Collins referenced the forecast.  He believes if we need to raise the fees, the Town should do it.

Bill Munger.  Cole Street.  Touch and Go.  Mr. Munger asked for clarification from Vice President Bowen. Mr. Bowen stated the Town added a touch-and-go dock to the Wood Pile Pier to improve access at a cost of $100,000.  Mr. Munger stated there was no survey that demonstrated the need for it.  Mooring people did not need this, as there are two others.  President Schnack disagreed and stated it was done because of the demand from the public.  Mr. Munger commented the original premise was to separate fishing and boating.   Discussion continued.  
Blake Dickinson.  Mt. Hope Avenue.  Mr. Dickinson commented he has an objection to this.  The Town is placing restrictions on water rights which it has no jurisdiction over. The Town is denying access to the bay for people who cannot afford to rent moorings by restricting anchorage.     

Charlotte Zarlengo.  Seaside Drive.  Heads Beach.  Ms. Zarlengo commented on 2006 and 2007 Harbor Commission meetings she attended and referenced the Comprehensive Plan and Planning Report.  Additional moorings were proposed, and when she voiced an objection, she was poorly treated by the Commission.  Most Harbor issues regard boaters, but should also address swimmers.  The north end should have a clean beach for swimming without moorings encroaching on swimmers.

Councilor Winsor asked Bill Munger the objectives of his proposed special meeting with the Harbor Commission, Town Council and boat yard operators.  Mr. Munger stated they would like to discuss financial issues and the two non-performing assets – Fort Getty pier and Fort Wetherill.  Both should be contributing to the infrastructure budget.  The boat yard operators maintain $15,000,000 to $20,000,000 of infrastructure.  They need to know what the needs and goals are so that they can collectively work together to help obtain them.  Vice President Bowen commented on Mr. Munger’s statements and fees charged.  The Town can’t fix the dock until we know what funds we have to fix it.  Discussion of monitoring issues, income issues, prior surveys, revenue sources and Ft. Wetherill continued.  
Jerry Scott.  Walcott Avenue.  Mr. Scott asked who writes the marina lease.  President Schnack stated this is not related to the Ordinance.  Mr. Scott commented in other communities the lease holder pays for everything, but in Jamestown all expenses are paid for by the Town, and the Town is subsidizing two of the boat yards.  Vice President Bowen stated this is a separate issue and is not addressed in the Ordinance.  
Chris Powell. Mt. Hope Avenue.  Northeast Conservation Zone.  Mr. Powell stated it was drawn because it was easy to see the landmarks, and at that time there were very few boats in the mooring field.  He feels the shoreline area and area outside the creek need to be revisited.             

Bill Munger.  Cole Street.  Mr. Munger stated he did not design the new touch-and-go; he just made submissions regarding how to separate the activities at Wood Pile Pier.      
Larry Eichler. Dutch Harbor Boat Yard.  Mr. Eichler commented he doesn’t understand how the Town Council can vote on the Ordinance without defining what is infrastructure, what is Harbor controlled property and is Town property.  This needs to be defined before an ordinance can be passed.  It appears there is enough money in retained earnings.  The current leases paid by boat yards and Ft. Wetherill ($80,000 per year) plus the 10% for infrastructure can be used for Harbor infrastructure costs.  Mr. Eichler commented on excess harbor funds and how they were used ($221,000).  The commercial operators pay real estate and property taxes like other citizens and tangibles on the equipment.  He doesn’t see that the current mooring fees are artificially low.  
Solicitor Ruggiero recommended leaving the Public Hearing open, as the information discussed needs to be reviewed.  If significant changes are made, we would have to readvertise.  

Council Vice President Bowen commented on the conservation zone discussion.  
Councilor White commented this is overwhelming.  The revenue and financing is complex and confusing. The conservation zones issue is important, and we need to identify areas that are endangered and take steps to keep them from being damaged.   We need to redefine at least one of the conservation zones.  We need to redo definitions and can’t pass an ordinance until that is done.  

Councilor Murphy commented after hearing this evening’s discussion he realized he is not ready to vote as there are too many issues.  Passing the moorings down one time and conservation zones need to be worked out between the Harbor Commission and Conservation Commission.  The capital budget needs to be more inclusive and the   Conflict of Interest needs to be addressed.  He doesn’t want to pass an ordinance that is in conflict with Federal anchorage regulations.  

Councilor Winsor commented the fear of the unknown is impossible for most people to deal with when trying to conduct business.  One of the big issues is the capital budget is not defined, commercial operators have a five-year lease, and need to know their responsibilities.  The infrastructure responsibilities are not clearly defined, there is confusion of how the money will be held in the separate various accounts, and the conservation zones need to be defined.  Ms. Winsor would like to hold a workshop with the Harbor Commission, Conservation Commission, commercial operators and Town Council to review and discuss the issues.  She stated it is her opinion we need to come to an agreement, readvertise the public hearing and then come to a vote.  

Council Vice President Bowen commented he worked with the Harbor Commission prior to being elected to the Council.  The Harbor Commission put a lot of work into the Ordinance and did a good job.  A lot of the information and changes in the ordinance were done at public meetings open to the public, with public participation, including people who spoke this evening during the public hearing.  The Harbor Commission went forward with what they thought was the best overall recommendation for the Town.  He disagrees with a lot of the comments made this evening.  The information regarding anchorage in the conservation zones he heard for the first time this evening.  We need to have a conversation with the Coast Guard to determine if their anchorage policy can be modified so that our Ordinance can prohibit anchoring in conservation zones.  We spent two years working on this revision with a lot of public input, and he is unsure if everyone will be happy with the changes that must be made.  We have waited this long and will have to wait a few more weeks before we can adopt an ordinance.  

Councilor Winsor stated she looked at other towns’ ordinances and referenced Bristol’s capital improvement plan.  It is nicely defined, and Jamestown could do this as well.    
Vice President Bowen commented the Harbor Commission has a long range infrastructure plan, and at the last meeting Mike Gray presented a draft list of harbor infrastructure projects that Harbor Commission is responsible for.    

President Schnack commented this document is not ready for passage.  The appropriate action is to send this back to the Harbor Commission with specific issues outlined with the Harbor Commission coming back to the Council with a revised ordinance as soon as possible.  Harbor should meet with the Conservation Commission and commercial operators as needed to discuss the issues.  President Schnack directed the Harbor Commission not to come back to the Council with a document they are okay with but not married to; comeback to us with something that we can accept as well thought out and can adopt.  He asked the Council to push this back to the Harbor Commission to rework and get it back to the Council as soon as possible.   Mr. Schnack stated we will have to readvertise for another public hearing due to the significant changes that need to be made.  
Solicitor Ruggiero stated probably as a result of this decision the next Harbor fiscal year budget will go under the existing ordinance, as it must be approved by March 15th.  If a new ordinance is adopted prior to Council approval of the budget, it could possibly be adjusted.  He recommends closing the public hearing and sending the ordinance back to Harbor, who in turn should forward the ordinance to Town Administrator Keiser so that any other work that needs to be done can be addressed.  Mr. Keiser commented on the confusion surrounding the financial issues and stated that Town staff can provide a clear, fact-based spreadsheet delineating exactly where the money comes from, where it has gone, and can outline a five-year plan of known, documented projects going forward.   
Solicitor Ruggiero commented this document does not set the budget, it does not set fees,  it only sets up a framework to establish the budget.  

Vice President Bowen commented what will happen first is a budget and fee structure will come to the Council from the Harbor Commission under the current ordinance, and the Council will approve or modify it.  

President Schnack gives a scenario of next steps.  Councilor Winsor commented she hopes the Harbor Commission defines the infrastructure and capital budget.  The commercial operators need to attend Harbor Commission meetings and make their comments. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to close the public hearing on the Harbor Management Ordinance and Harbor Management Plan.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to refer the matter back to the Harbor Management Commission.  

Discussion.  Should the Council give guidance what to do?  The Commission knows what needs to be done and should not be directed to confer with anyone.  We don’t want to restrict who they can confer with.  They will work on the ordinance and get it back to the Town Administrator prior to readvertising for public hearing.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Michael Schnack, William Murphy, Michael White and Ellen Winsor vote yes.  Robert Bowen votes no.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  
Council President Schnack calls for a five minutes recess at 9:01 p.m.
The Council Meeting resumes at 9:06 p.m.  

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
A)        Resolutions 

1)
Resolution re: In Support of a Partnership with the Narragansett Indian Tribe.  The Resolution was read by Council President Schnack.  This Resolution is a result of the work session held with the Narragansett’s regarding the Safe Routes to School Plan and the $450,000 in grants to make improvements to school property which is currently held up pending approval by the Tribe, as the school property is a known burial site. 
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to adopt the Resolution in Support of a Partnership with the Narragansett Indian Tribe. 
Discussion.  The Southwest Avenue property was referenced.  The Resolution refers to working with the Narragansett’s to raise awareness of people who may come across burial grounds or artifacts when building in town so that they are treated with respect and dignity and the burial areas are treated like other burial sites in town and not disturbed.  This Resolution demonstrates that the Town is willing to resolve the issues and work cooperatively so that we do not have conflicts going forward.

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
A) Communications

1) Letter of Harvey Waxman re: R.I.G.H.T. plan to provide fair taxation for new and existing property owners

2)
Memorandum of Jamestown Conservation Commission re: environmental impacts of large events at Mackerel Cove Beach

3)
Letter of Annie Langan, Lacey Segal and Nancy & Steve Crawford re: soliciting contribution to help fund trip to the Mustard Seed Orphanage in the Dominican Republic

4)
Letter of Division of Public Utilities & Carriers re: public hearing on application of Jamestown-Newport Ferry to amend its schedule to include 10 daily stops at Waites Wharf in Newport, 02/24/2011 

5)
RI Interlocal Risk Management Trust newsletter re: Stop making voluntary payments on personal injury losses 

6)
Letter of Frank Meyer re: Fort Getty Pavilion  

7)
Letter of Don Richardson re: proposed amendments to the Harbor Management Ordinance with comments for public hearing of 02/22/2011

8)
Memorandum of Jamestown Conservation Commission re: Harbor Management Plan/Conservation Zones 

9)
Memorandum of Clark Boatyard, Conanicut Marine, Dutch Harbor Boatyard and Jamestown Boatyard re: public hearing for proposed changes to the Harbor Ordinance 

10)
Letter of Holly Turton re: Fort Getty Pavilion 

11)
Letter of Sav Rebecchi re: video recording and broadcasting of Town Council meetings
12)
Letter of RI General Treasurer Gina M. Raimondo re: divestiture of Hess stock from municipal pension plans
Councilor Winsor removes Communications 1), 2), 3), 6), 7) and 11).  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Ellen Winsor to accept Communications 4), 5), 8), 9), 10) and 12).  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

1) Councilor Winsor asked Town Administrator Keiser to obtain additional information from NK Town Manager Mike Embury on the R.I.G.H.T. Plan.  Mr. Keiser stated this will be part of his next Town Administrator’s Report.  
2) Councilor Winsor commented on the Conservation Commission letter regarding events that occurred during the Penguin Plunge at Mackerel Cove Beach.  Town Administrator Keiser will report on this as part of his next Town Administrator’s Report.    

3) Councilor Winsor commented that anyone interested in the Mustard Seed Orphanage should speak to Annie Langan, Lacey Segal, Nancy Crawford or Steve Crawford.  
6)
Councilor Winsor wanted to note that the study Frank Meyer refers to in his letter is the William Warner Architects and Planners study regarding the old Highway Barn, which at one time was considered for an event facility.    

7)
Councilor Winsor commented on Don Richardson’s letter that noted that the Jamestown Harbor is not a sheltered harbor with break walls, and as such the fees should be lower.  
11)
Councilor Winsor commented on Sav Rebecchi’s letter regarding video recording and broadcasting of Town Council meetings and what he is willing to do for the Town.   
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept Communications 1), 2), 3), 6), 7) and 11).  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

A.
Holiday & Peddler License Combo Renewal Applications

1)
A.B. Munroe Dairy, Inc.

Location: Island-Wide

2)
Alfred B. Bingell, d/b/a Freddie Bing’s Hotdog Thing (cart)

Location:  East Ferry

  
3)
Del’s Lemonade & Refreshments, Inc. d/b/a Del’s of Jamestown

Location: Mackerel Cove Beach (East side of Parking Lot); 

Ft. Getty; Jamestown Shores Beach
4)
Lucky Ridge Co. LLC d/b/a Spinnaker’s Café Mobile Unit



Location: East Ferry; Mackerel Cove Beach (East side of Parking Lot)
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the four (4) Holiday & Peddler License Combo Renewal Applications subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
B.         Holiday License Renewal Applications

1)        Ace’s Pizza, Inc. d/b/a Ace’s Pizza

            Location: 1 Clarke St.

2)
Alfred B. Bingell, d/b/a House of Pizza

Location:  23 Narragansett Avenue

3)
Baker’s Pharmacy of Jamestown, Inc., d/b/a Baker’s Pharmacy

Location:  53 Narragansett Avenue

4) Conanicut Marine Services, Inc. d/b/a The Conanicut Store
            Location: 20 Narragansett Ave.

5)
Conanicut Yacht Club, d/b/a Conanicut Yacht Club

Location:  40 Bay View Drive


6)
Cumberland Farms. Inc. d/b/a Cumberland Farms Store # 1108



Location: 41 North Rd


7)
Deb’s Beads/ The Purple Door



Location: 47 Conanicus Ave.

     
8)
Doriana Carella, d/b/a/ Village Hearth Bakery

Location:  2 Watson Avenue

9)
East Ferry Market, Ltd. (S-Corp) d/b/a East Ferry Market & Deli


Location: 47 Conanicus Ave. Units 1 & 2
10)
Grapes & Gourmet, Inc., d/b/a Grapes & Gourmet

Location:  9 Ferry Wharf

11)
Jamestown Boat Yard, Inc. d/b/a Jamestown Boat Yard


60 Dumpling Dr.

12)
Jamestown Designs


17 Narragansett Ave.

13)
Jamestown Hardware, Inc. d/b/a Jamestown True Value Hardware


5 Narragansett Ave

14)
Jamestown Mist, LLC d/b/a Jamestown Mist

35 Narragansett Ave

15)
Jamestown Oyster Bar, Inc. d/b/a Jamestown Oyster Bar

22 Narragansett Ave
16)
Jamestown Restaurant Group, LLC d/b/a Narragansett Café

25 Narragansett Ave
17)
Jian Sheng Ni d/b/a Peking Garden


Location: 34 Narragansett Ave.

18)
Jennifer Talancy d/b/a Stearns Farms Organic Produce

Location: East Ferry Beach (near seawall)

19)
Lucky Ridge Co. LLC d/b/a Spinnaker’s Café


3 Ferry Wharf
20)
New England Golf Course Management, Inc d/b/a Jamestown Golf & 
Country Club, aka Caddy Shack

245 Conanicus Ave.
21)
Ocean Essence & Therapeutic Massage, LLC d/b/a Ocean Essence & 
Therapeutic Massage/ Ocean Essence Spa

123 B Narragansett Ave
22)
Portuguese American Citizens Club

Location: 11 Pemberton Ave.
23)
Slice of Heaven, Inc. d/b/a Slice of Heaven

32 Narragansett Ave
24)
Trattoria Simpatico, Inc. d/b/a Trattoria Simpatico

13 Narragansett Ave
25)
TMT, Corp. d/b/a McQuade’s Laundromat

5 Clarke St
26)
TMT, Corp. d/b/a McQuade’s Supermarket

5 Clarke St.

27)
Urban Flowers, LLC d/b/a The Secret Garden

12 Southwest Ave.

28)
Varsha, Inc d/b/a Jamestown Wine & Spirits

30 Southwest Ave.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to approve the twenty-eight (28) Holiday License Renewal applications subject to all Town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
C)        Trash Collector License

1)          Allied Waste Services

 Location: 1080 Airport Rd. Fall River, MA 02720

 Island-wide
2)          Island Rubbish Service, Inc. 

 8 Swinburne St.

 Island-wide
3)          Waste Management of RI, Inc.

 Location: 65 Halsey St. Newport, RI 02840

 Island-wide

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to approve the three (3) Trash Collector License Renewal applications subject to all Town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
D)        Private Investigator License


1)
Ronald F. Lewis d/b/a R. F. Lewis Private Investigators



139 Seaside Dr.



A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to approve the one (1) Private Investigator License Renewal application subject to all Town conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
E)
Class G Liquor License


1) 
Conanicut Marine Services, Inc. d/b/a MV The Jamestown



Location: East Ferry Wharf
2) Conanicut Marine Services, Inc. d/b/a MV The Katherine
Location: East Ferry Wharf

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to approve the two (2) Class G Liquor License Renewal applications subject to all Town and State conditions.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
  F)
One Day Event/Entertainment Licenses


1)
NBYA Jr. Race Week


Dates: Aug. 10-13th Hours: 8/10 2pm-5pm & 8/11-8/13 8am-8pm


 
Location: Ft. Getty
2) Jamestown Duck Race 8th Grade Washington DC Trip Fundraiser


Date: April 30 Hours: 3-5 pm

Location: Mackerel Cove
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to approve the two (2) One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications subject to all Town conditions.  
Discussion.  The NBYA Jr. Race Week is for three days, and all three dates should be listed on the license.  It is being granted as three one-day licenses.
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
XII. OPEN FORUM

A)        Scheduled request to address.  None.

B)
Non-scheduled request to address.  
Art Christman.  Windsor Street.  Town Charter.  Mr. Christman stated there is no provision for recall in our Home Rule Charter and he would like a provision for recall of elected officials in the Charter.  Mr. Christman is informed this is a Charter Revision question, which must go to the voters and is advised to submit his proposal to the Town Administrator.  There is no Charter Review Commission seated at this time.  The Council can vote to place a Charter revision on the election ballot.  As the Town will have an election in November 2011 to elect a School Committee member, this question could be placed on that ballot.  The question would have to be submitted by July.    
Jim Rugh.  America Way.  Mr. Rugh commented he is the Town’s appointed member of the Quonset Development Corporation.  Mr. Rugh referenced the recent article that followed the tour of Quonset taken by Governor Chafee.  He wants to focus on some of the positive things happening at the Quonset facility, mainly shipping.  Of the total 3,200 acre facility, only 302 acres are still available.  Currently there are 168 businesses and 8,800 workers.  Quonset is now the 5th largest auto importer in the US and growing.  Electric Boat completed a $30,000,000 expansion, Job Lot added a 660,000 square ft. addition to their building, and Toray Plastics has its corporate headquarters located there.  On behalf of the Quonset Development Corporation Mr. Rugh invites the Town Council to take a tour of the facility.  Discussion continued on the port and shipping, continuing activities and proposed activities, including the Maritime Highway (which Save the Bay is in favor of) and the crane to be erected (in 2012) with Federal grant funding.  Mr. Rugh is thanked for coming.   

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIE
A)  Board of Canvassers member vacancy for the six-year term ending 03/31/2017
1) Request of Canvassing Authority Karen Montoya to contact Republican             Party Chair for a list of nominations
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant permission to Canvassing Authority Karen Montoya to contact the Republican Party Chair for a list of nominations. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Town Hall Video:  Request for Proposals.  This item is continued.   
B) Wind Turbine Moratorium.  This item is tabled.   
C) Rembijas Pavilion at Fort Getty.  Town Engineer Michael Gray is in attendance with information he was asked to prepare at the last Council meeting for rebuilding of the Lt. Col. John C. Rembijas Pavilion at Fort Getty.  Mr. Gray stated the claims adjuster for our insurance carrier assured him we are eligible for 100% of the building replacement cost. Over the last two weeks he worked with Bill Piva and Lisa Bryer and local architects who were also interested in the project and submitted sketches.  All sketches and costs reflect upgrades to bring the structure up to code.  The Trust has a contractor they are working with.  The new facility would be the same type construction as it was.    
Mr. Gray gives a power point presentation on the rebuilding project.  Pictures of the damaged structure and the cleared area were shown.  An overview of the presentation included:

· Location options 

· Design 

· Requested Council actions 
The three possible locations were shown on a map:

· Existing location

· Volleyball area

· Top of the hill

Option 1 Existing location.  
Pro’s:

· Proximity to beach

· Existing concrete slab

Con’s:

· High wind (wind curtains recommended)

· Area prone to flooding

· View blocked by vegetation (30◦ viewshed)

· Blocks view from park to beach

· Blocks public access to beach 

· Far from restrooms

Various views from the existing location were shown.  The Town has the right to build at the existing location per CRMC.  Lengthy discussion ensued.
Option 2 Volleyball area.

Pro’s:

· 135◦ Viewshed, due to higher elevation

· View of Bay, pond, marsh and farms

· Sheltered from wind

· Closer to restrooms

· Does not block view to beach

· Less flooding potential

· Old slab can become amenity for picnicking, fire pit, BBQ, etc.

Con’s:

· Further from beach (100 ft)

· Need to relocate volleyball court

· New concrete slab required

Various views from the Volleyball area were shown.  The larger view to the south was referenced.  Winds are blocked somewhat by the slope.  The cost of a new slab would be borne by the Town.  Drainage would have to be observed for any excavation, etc. that may be required.  Discussion ensued.
Option 3 Top of hill 
· Pro’s:

· 180◦ Viewshed
· More private location

· Outside of floodplain

· Reuse potential for former location

Con’s:

· High wind (wind curtains recommended)

· Further from beach, steps needed

· Disconnected from parking and bathrooms 

· New concrete slab required

Various views from the Top of the hill were shown.  This has the best view.  This site promotes cars driving to the site and it limits handicapped access.  The cost of a new slab would be borne by the Town.    Discussion ensued.  
Design.  The existing design is a 120’ by 40’ simple truss-style roof.  Pictures of the structure were shown.  Pavilion Examples.  Examples of other structures were shown and other roof options referenced, including lifting the ceiling height up.   

Essential elements would include:

· Accommodate 200 guests
· Roof

· Area for tables

· ADA accessibility

· Electricity & lighting

· Wind block

· Catering access

· Parking
Desired elements would include:
· Access to beach

· Water view

· Adjacent tent space for larger parties

· Cooking facilities (grills)

· Fireplace and/or fire pit

· Catering staging area

Jamestown specific design examples were shown and discussed as submitted by Andrew Yates Architects, Bergin Lambert Architects, Ronald F. DiMauro Architects, Estes Twombly Architects, Mary Meagher Architect and S. Barzin Architect.  CRMC permitting issues were referenced.  Various frames and roof options/drawings were shown and discussed.  Dormers and gables allowing more natural light, higher roof lines, types of trusses, beams and columns, structural approaches, partial stone walls, fireplace and fire pit options and parking areas were reviewed.  Many nice architectural features were noted and discussed.  Potential catering staging areas, decks, elevations, future bathrooms and observation areas were noted and discussed.  

The requested Town Council actions from Mike Gray were:

· Select a location, perhaps with public input
· Develop the scope of the project

· Design elements (essential & desired components)

· Size of Pavilion

· Construction materials & methods

· Cost estimate for construction

· Timeline for completion

· Authorize staff to advertise RFP for an architect to include design and cost estimate for construction
· Authorize Recreation Department to contract for summer tent in existing Pavilion location

Mike Gray commented once we have a firm figure from the insurance adjuster the Council can then make a determination how they wish to proceed. The next issue is what to do with the 2011 season reservations.   
Council comments.  President Schnack commented this was a great presentation.  Vice President Bowen commented it was very organized.  The presentation gave the Council ideas and options.  Councilor Winsor referenced the Fort Getty workshop held at the Library on Saturday, February 19th.  The architects were thanked for donating their time and talents.  Councilor White commented on the wide variety of options suggested, and it is his opinion it should be rebuilt as before with enhancements.  We hate to give up the cement slab, which is in great shape.  Councilor Murphy commented he liked Mike Gray’s suggestion of a design competition.  The word he has heard around town is that the people want to keep it simple.  We keep the costs down and not over improve the Pavilion so that we have to rent it for more than $300.  Vice President Bowen stated this is a good scope for where we should go.  The Council could select a location first then get other ideas.  Once a site is chosen, architects can make variations on their drawings to fit the location.  It should be kept as a simple, open-air structure, with improved light and airiness.  Once a site is chosen, it gives the Recreation Department consideration how to proceed for the season. We are not going to rush to get this done.  The charrette issues were referenced.  Our citizens have a lot of opinions.

Public comment.

Peter Coble.  Narragansett Avenue.  Mr. Coble commented the Council should confer with CRMC before moving the location.  Any change of location requires more costs, and any new structure with improvements would be costly.  The $60,000 repair money set aside plus the insurance money should allow the addition of some additional amenities.  

Mary Meagher.  Narragansett Avenue.  Ms. Meagher commented the meeting was terrific with many good ideas.  She feels developing the scope and proceeding to RFP should precede choosing the site.  People should erect their own tents on the slab for the summer season.  Perhaps the Town could collect $50 for the rental as opposed to $300. Location is the big question.
Bill Hamel.  Pemberton Avenue.  Mr. Hamel commented let’s keep we’ve got.  He also stated there are companies that manufacture a pre-built pavilion kit that can be delivered with a four to six week turnaround for $87,000 that can withstand 120 mph wind shear, and can use the existing slab.  Mr. Hamel will forward the information to Council members.   

Bill Munger.  Cole Street.  Mr. Munger stated he is on board with a simple design, using Site 3.  

Art Christman.  Windsor Avenue.  Mr. Christman suggested the Pavilion be rebuilt as a simple structure where it is with a mandatory maintenance schedule.

Phil Larson.  Melrose Avenue.  Mr. Larson commented the Pavilion should be moved all the way to the north.  The ideas outlined in the Master Plan should be considered.    He agrees we should make more than $10,000 a year on the Pavilion.  He also commented on the pre-built pavilion idea and the $87,000 cost, the island parks concept and the potential for Dutch Island.  
Shahin Barzin. Grinnell Street.  Mr. Barzin commented the current Pavilion is perhaps too long, and shortening it from 120 feet to 80 feet would be better.   

Chris Smeraldi.  Union Street.  Mr. Smeraldi commented the Pavilion is one of the few facilities everyone has enjoyed, and he is in favor of keeping it on same slab and as close to the way it was as possible because it worked.  

Charlotte Zarlengo.  Seaside Drive.  Ms. Zarlengo commented the Council has the opportunity to get the Pavilion out of the flood plain and the wind.

John Doty.  Union Street.  Mr. Doty commented we should keep the Pavilion where it is, raise the roof, upgrade the facility and try to keep it simple and affordable.  He also commented on people who paid to rent the facility for this summer season.    

President Schnack thanked everyone for their comments.  He noted that he liked the design scope, moving the Pavilion out of the flood plain and keeping it simple because that is what it is.  Essential amenities are key, with desired ones being added to the plans.  The RFP could include the design and cost for the best location and the Council would choose from there.  Vice President Bowen stated that is essentially a design competition without the Council making a decision.  The Council could choose a spot and give the architects the size, scope and location with a request for designs/plans.   We don’t want to drag this out.  Discussion continued of having an RFP with two locations, ranking the sites, desired amenities, keeping in mind the plan to rebuild the golf course building as a higher end facility and keeping the Pavilion simple but improved.  Councilor White liked the open-air structure, which eliminates the top of the hill location.  He wouldn’t mind giving two location options.  
President Schnack asked if there was a problem with CRMC permitting with the volleyball area location.  Mr. Gray stated no, this would be a simple maintenance application, and it would improve the application.  He believes it is allowed by their regulations as he reads them.   The cost to replace the slab is $6 to $8 a square foot, which may take away from adding other amenities.  Town staff could prepare the slab.  Discussion ensued on parking, beach access, wind, visibility, using the existing slab for activities and other factors.  Councilor Murphy favors the existing location with close proximity to the beach, keeping it simple and keeping the cost down.  Vice President Bowen referenced the old turret at the top of the hill, liked the view from there, and expressed concern for access and parking.  Councilor Winsor commented on the north location and the gorgeous designs brought forward by the architects.  We should get this done soon.  Other ideas for Fort Getty were referenced.  Councilor White stated we should pick Option 1 and 2 and proceed for designs and costs.  Vice President Bowen commented if the Council is not choosing a site all three should be included in the RFP.  

A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to proceed to RFP using Sites 1 and 2 for the Rembijas Pavilion at Fort Getty.  Michael Schack, William Murphy and Michael White vote yes.  Robert Bowen votes no.  Ellen Winsor abstains.   Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.   

Recreation Director Bill Piva proposed using a “permanent” tent for the summer season and gave the reasons why. This would be a $20,000 expense, with $10,000 income.  The tent vendor would be responsible for maintaining it for the season.  Potential vandalism was referenced.  To date three weddings have been booked and there has been one cancellation.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to authorize the Recreation Department to obtain bids for tents for use at the Fort Getty Pavilion site. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.      

XV. NEW BUSINESS

A) National Grid/Verizon easement for underground service at Ledge Road
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to grant the National Grid/Verizon easement for underground service at Ledge Road and authorize signing by Town Administrator Keiser.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
B) Award of Bid re: Ft. Getty Facilitated Workshop and Development of a Program of Use.  This is continued to the next agenda.
XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.    

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 10:45 p.m. The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 10:33 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council President Schnack announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Robert Bowen to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to adjourn the meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 10:46 p.m.         
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